44th Meeting of the Council of University Classical Departments

Held in Room 324, Senate House, London, at 2 pm

 on Saturday, 10th November, 2012
Present: Robin Osborne (Chair, Cambridge), Catherine Steel (Secretary, Glasgow), Miriam Leonard (Treasurer, UCL), Patty Baker (Kent), Susan Deacy (Roehampton), Ingo Gildenhard (Durham), Steven Green (Elections and Leeds), Elena Isayev (Exeter), Ahuvia Kahane (RHUL), Helen King (Open University), Niall Livingstone (Birmingham), Polly Low (Manchester), Nick Lowe (RHUL and Webmaster), John North (ICS), Robert Parker (Oxford), Christopher Pelling (Oxford), Cressida Ryan (JACT), Betine van Zyl Smit (Nottingham), Louis Rawlings (Cardiff), Clare Rowan (Warwick),  
1. Apologies were received from: Kevin Butcher (Warwick), Catharine Edwards (Birkbeck), Bruce Gibson (Liverpool), Stephen Halliwell (St Andrews), Genevieve Liveley (Bristol), Martin Millett (Cambridge), John Morgan (Swansea), James Richardson (Trinity St. David), Ulrike Roth (Edinburgh), Ian Rutherford (Reading), Diana Spencer (Birmingham), Daniel Stewart (Leicester), Jaap Wisse (Newcastle).

2. Minutes of the last Council (12th November 2011). These were approved, and there were no matters arising not dealt with under other agenda items. 
3. Matters arising not covered below. Item 4, British Academy Small Grants had been revived through co-operation with Leverhulme Trust and seemed now to be reasonably secure.
JACS coding: Professor Stephen Todd had finally managed to secure advice, which has now been circulated to contacts about how changes to JACS coding should be implemented. Council recorded its thanks to him and to Professor Wisse for his insistence that CUCD pursue the question to a satisfactory resolution.

A statement on contact hours had been drafted and was available on the CUCD website; if it ceases to be useful, revision will be necessary, and departments are requested to contact the Secretary in such a case.
4. Chair’s Report. There had been an AHRC consultation on Future Strategy to which CUCD responded. The draft Strategy itself contained little to cause immediate concern: PG funding appears to be protected (though there was no indication that the issue of the effect of higher undergraduate fees had been considered). The AHRC’s earlier assumption that it has a monopoly on strategic development has now been extended to ‘thematic research’; the CUCD response challenged the basis for this move.
Birmingham: Professor Osborne and Professor Steel met with Professor Whitby and Professor Dowden to discuss the implications of the proposals about the IAA for Classics at Birmingham; this meeting had been followed by a series of letters in which CUCD raised its concerns. The issues have been: the reasonableness of attempting to predict undergraduate recruitment on the basis of the 2012 experience, given how unusual this year has been; how to give fair weight to earlier teaching and administration loads in assessing individual research performance; and how to ensure impartiality in any redundancy process. Professor Whitby’s most recent response has clarified that the redundancy process does not involve those involved in devising the redundancy plan; but has not provided numbers for administration and teaching loads; and has indicated that future planning at Birmingham can take place only after the redundancy process is complete. It was agreed that Professor Osborne would write to ask for a response to the alternative plan for Classics at Birmingham which had been prepared by members of staff in the IAA and to note the information which was missing from Professor Whitby’s most recent letter. 
It was agreed that is in CUCD’s interest for a strong Classics department to emerge at Birmingham, and that it was therefore entirely legitimate for CUCD to comment on the process.
The value of Classics (document 1): it was noted that Classics risked alienating other humanities disciplines by claiming exclusive possession of shared intellectual skills; and that arguments which implied that large Classics departments were desirable were potentially dangerous. Professor Osborne undertook to redraft document 1 in the light of the discussion; further written comments subsequent to Council were welcome.
5. REF: REF panels were about to recruit additional ‘users’ and review coverage in the light of submission intentions. It was agreed that SC was right to suggest an additional user from within the museum sector and Professor Osborne will pursue some possibilities. There was a further fortnight for comment, and further thoughts after Council should be directed to Professor Osborne.
6. Open Access: Professor Pelling briefed on his note on the British Academy meeting; he emphasised that Open Access will affect the humanities, despite the use of a science model; HEFCE is intending that journal articles submitted for REF 2020 will be available through Open Access. He recommended that CUCD should continue to lobby HEFCE, emphasising the complexity of the likely consequences; and for CUCD members as individuals to bring up the problem within our own institutions, to argue that there is no advantage for institutions in what is proposed. It emerged from discussion that different universities are currently reacting to Open Access in very different ways, which suggested there was plenty of scope for involvement in the debate. It was agreed that Professor Osborne and Professor Pelling would prepare a briefing document on Open Access for use by CUCD members. 
7. Trends in student recruitment and fees (document 2): it was noted that the anonymising of institutions made it difficult to identify trends, though it was nonetheless clear that institutions had adopted very different strategies for 2012 admissions. Demand for Classics appeared to be holding up reasonably well at both UG and PGT levels, but monitoring over the coming years was important. It was agreed that Professor Steel should elicit next year’s figures in advance of the October 2013 SC meeting.
8. Institute of Classical Studies and the Joint Library: HEFCE will make its decision about the SAS in December. At the moment, the ICS is proceeding on the assumption of some form of continuity. The funding of the Library may well be an issue in the next few months. The attempt to discuss the landscape of classical conferences in the UK had failed because of timetabling difficulties and the CA’s decision to continue its conference without further negotiation; the Roman and Hellenic societies will now proceed to make a decision about the Triennial. It has also been confirmed that London will host FIEC in 2019.
9. CUCD Education Committee: Council noted the report (document 3) and welcomed the idea of a central noticeboard for pedagogically oriented events. It was felt that an extra category of membership was undesirably bureaucratic unless those working at institutions not affiliated with CUCD needed it for specific purposes; and that the Bulletin was the obvious forum for dissemination of pedagogical information, though it needed also to do other things. Dr. Liveley was thanked for her activity as Chair of Education committee.
10. Treasurer’s Report.

The Treasurer reported that the current balance of CUCD funds was £4049.29. 
11. Secretary’s Business. None not covered elsewhere
12. CUCD Bulletin: There was discussion of Dr. Deacy’s paper (document 4). It was agreed that electronic publication from 2013 onwards was desirable and that subscriptions should remain at current levels. 
13. Statistics: these are in preparation.
14. CUCD Elections: Greg Woolf was elected as Chair and Fritz-Gregor Herrmann was elected to SC; Miriam Leonard and Ulrike Roth were re-elected to SC and their respective roles as Treasurer and Statistics officer.
15. Date of next meeting: It was agreed that the next meeting of CUCD Council would take place on Saturday 9th November 2013 at 2 pm.
16. Any other business: Council noted its thanks to Professor Osborne for his six years as Chair and to Dr. Isayev for her six years on SC.
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